Rt. Hon Jacqui Smith, MP

Secretary of State for the Home Office

3rd Floor, Peel Buildings

2 Marsham St

London SW1 4DF

Fax: 020 8760 3132

Dear Home Secretary
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I have made myself familiar with the case of Ibrahim Mutahar Alkhader HO ref A1364156 from Yemen. 

Ibrahim and four of his children are currently detained in Dungavel IRC and due to be forcibly removed from the UK on Wednesday 10th September on British Airways flight BA1493 from Glasgow at 17.10hrs to London Heathrow Airport and then on Yemen Airways flight IY743 at 21:00hrs to Aden Airport, Yemen.

He has been trying to claim asylum in the UK as he is suspected of making derogatory comments about the President of Yemen whilst working at the Yemeni Embassy in London between 2001 and 2005. 

He is married to Hind Ahmed Alkboos and they have six children three of whom were born in the UK. All of this family are at risk in the Yemen. Ibrahim has been detained by the Home Office with only four of his children. His wife and two of his children are still in Glasgow.

The human rights situation in Yemen is very poor. The government and its security forces, often considered to suffer from rampant corruption, have been responsible for torture, inhumane treatment and even extrajudicial executions. Censorship is actively practiced and the security forces often monitor telephone, postal, and Internet communications.

Amnesty International reported that in Yemen in 2007:  “Dozens of people arrested in previous years in the context of the "war on terror" remained in indefinite detention without trial. Two escaped prisoners were killed by the security forces in circumstances that suggested they may have been extrajudicially executed. Political prisoners were tried in special courts whose proceedings fell far short of international standards. Dozens of detainees were released in Sa'da Province, but hundreds were believed to be still detained at the end of the year. Death sentences continued to be imposed and at least 30 people were reported to have been executed… [People detained] were denied access to lawyers and had no recourse to the courts to challenge the legality of their detention. 

We call on you not to fly Ibrahim and his four children as there is a very real risk that they will be in danger. As they are being forcibly returned to Yemen, Ibrahim may be detained at Sana’a airport by the Yemeni authorities, tortured and possibly killed.

I ask you to exercise your powers of discretion, please do not split up this family, release Ibrahim and his four children and allow them to remain in the UK.

Yours Sincerely,
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